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	THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK
FINANCE DIVISION
LATONIA MCKINNEY, DIRECTOR
FISCAL IMPACT STATEMENT

PROPOSED INTRO. NO:  1760-A

COMMITTEE: Housing and Buildings

	TITLE: A Local Law to amend the administrative code of the city of New York, in relation to tenant data privacy
	SPONSORS: Council Members Levine, Kallos, Rivera, Brannan, Cabrera, Rosenthal, Menchaca, Reynoso, Cornegy, Chin, Ampry-Samuel, Holden, Louis, Lander, Koo, Maisel, Rose, Ayala, Gibson, Grodenchik, Powers, Moya, Adams, Koslowitz, Salamanca, Levin, and the Public Advocate (Mr. Williams)


SUMMARY OF LEGISLATION: Proposed Intro. No. 1760-A would require owners of multiple dwellings that utilize keyless entry systems, including but not limited to key fobs, biometric identifiers and electronic technologies, to provide tenants with a data retention and privacy policy. The bill would establish restrictions on the collection and use of data collected from such systems and from tenants’ usage of utilities and internet services, including, among other things, requiring consent from tenants and other users to use such information, restricting the sharing of such information with third parties, and requiring that any data collected be removed, anonymized, or destroyed within a given time. Additionally, the bill would establish a private right of action for the unlawful sale of data collected through a keyless entry system covered by the bill. The Department of Housing Preservation and Development would be required to inform tenants and owners of multiple dwellings about the provisions of this law.

EFFECTIVE DATE: This local law would take effect 60 days after it becomes law, except that owners are not liable for a violation of this law until January 1, 2023, in order to bring existing systems into compliance.

FISCAL YEAR IN WHICH FULL FISCAL IMPACT ANTICIPATED: Fiscal 2022
FISCAL IMPACT STATEMENT:

	

	Effective FY21

	FY Succeeding Effective FY22
	Full Fiscal Impact FY22

	Revenues
	$0
	$0
	$0

	Expenditures
	$0
	$0
	$0

	Net
	$0
	$0
	$0



IMPACT ON REVENUES:  It is estimated that there would be no impact on revenues resulting from the enactment of this legislation because full compliance with the legislation is anticipated.  
IMPACT ON EXPENDITURES: It is anticipated that no impact on expenditures resulting from the enactment of this legislation. 
SOURCE OF FUNDS TO COVER ESTIMATED COSTS: Not applicable. 

SOURCE OF INFORMATION:  New York City Council Finance Division
			           Mayor’s Office of City Legislative Affairs	
 			         
ESTIMATE PREPARED BY:	Luke Zangerle, Legislative Financial Analyst 
					
ESTIMATED REVIEWED BY:	Chima Obichere, Unit Head 
				Stephanie Ruiz, Assistant Counsel 

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY: This legislation was introduced to the full Council on October 17, 2019 as Intro. No. 1760 and was referred to the Committee on Housing and Buildings (“Committee”). A hearing was held by the Committee on October 21, 2020 jointly with the Committee on Public Housing, the Committee on Criminal Justice, the Committee on Justice System, and the Committee on General Welfare, and the bill was laid over. The legislation was subsequently amended, and the amended version, Proposed Intro. No. 1760-A, will be considered by the Committee on April 29, 2021. Following a successful Committee vote, the bill would be submitted to the full Council for a vote on April 29, 2021.

DATE PREPARED: April 27, 2021
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